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Lower Ardochy Forest 
Consultation Summary Report 

 
 

1. Introduction 
 
The proposal to purchase Lower Ardochy Forest for woodland crofts and affordable house 
plots has been developed by the community over the last eighteen months.  Public meetings 
were held to determine how the community thought Lower Ardochy Forest could be used 
to address local needs.  Once this had been established, further rounds of consultation were 
carried out to gauge support for the proposal.  Finally, the community had an opportunity to 
respond to specific detail set out in the feasibility study.  The entire process was supported 
by regular feedback to and from the community.  A variety of mechanisms were used for 
this including social media, newsletters, email, phone calls and face-to-face contact. 
 
Appendix 1 contains snapshots of all the Glengarry Community Woodlands newsletters 
where Ardochy Forest is mentioned.  These snapshots demonstrate that Lower Ardochy 
Forest and the potential community purchase is mentioned in every edition of the quarterly 
newsletter since Winter 2018.  The newsletter has a circulation of approximately 275 
people. 
 
 

2. Establishing the proposal 
 
2.1 Registering interest in Lower Ardochy Forest: December 2018 
 
The opportunity for the community to express an interest in Lower Ardochy Forest was first 
advertised via social media channels in December 2018, following notification by FLS 
disposals officers.  At this point, with members of the community starting to make contact, 
discussions were held between the Glengarry Community Woodlands (GCW) Board and 
Glengarry Community Council.  There was unanimous agreement that the community 
should register an interest and hold further discussions to establish what Lower Ardochy 
Forest could be used for if the community were to purchase it. 
 
Appendix 2 contains screen shots of all the occasions the proposal was advertised on social 
media in chronological order, with the most recent first (December 2018). 
 
 
2.2 Public meeting Glengarry Community Hall February 2019 

Following the community’s decision to formally register an interest, a public meeting was 

held in the Glengarry Community Hall in February 2019.  There was reasonable attendance 

for an initial meeting in a small community with sixteen attendees.  The session allowed for 

an open discussion amongst attendees.  There was discussion about how Ardochy could be 
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used by the community, and housing and crofts were both suggested as a potential way to 

deliver some of the community’s aspirations.  These proposals both gained broad support.  

 
2.3 Focussing the proposal and establishing a partnership 

After the public meeting, there followed further discussion between the GCW Board and 

Glengarry Community Council.  The decision was taken to discuss the proposal with the 

Highlands Small Communities Housing Trust (HSCHT) and Woodland Crofts Partnership.  It 

was through these meetings and discussion that a partnership was established and a clearer 

and more focused proposal was put together based on the feedback so far from people in 

the community.  It was determined that those in the community who had engaged with the 

process to date felt that Lower Ardochy Forest might be suitable for woodland crofts and 

affordable housing.   The partnership agreed to do further work with the community to 

establish whether this would be the right direction of travel for the project. 

 

3. Consultation on the proposal 
 

3.1 Establishing the Outline Proposal 

Community and stakeholder consultation of the current proposal began formally in 

November 2019.  Awareness raising via social media and community newsletters had 

already taken place, and was supported by the GCW Annual General Meeting (AGM) 

Presentation November 2019 

The annual presentation of GCW’s work included a section on the proposal for woodland 

crofts and house plots at Lower Ardochy.  The AGM provided a further opportunity to 

engage members of the community with an open floor discussion of the proposal.  There 

was unanimous support throughout this discussion. 

Appendix 3 shows the slides delivered at the AGM by the Development Officer of GCW. 

3.2 Drop-in session Tuesday 26 November 2019 in Glengarry Community Hall 

A drop-in event was held to provide the community with an outline proposal for Lower 
Ardochy Forest.  The event was useful for gauging support and hearing whether there were 
any particular concerns.  It was held between 3pm and 8pm, to be accessible to parents 
collecting children from the Primary School and those coming after work, as well as those 
who were available during the day.  Three representatives from HSCHT and one from the 
Woodland Crofts Partnership were present, alongside the GCW Development Officer and 
GCW Board Members, to provide information and answer questions about affordable 
housing (housing for rent, self-build options, and low-cost home ownership), and woodland 
crofts.  Display boards provided further information and literature was available to take 
away. 
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Photograph taken at the open evening event 

A Powerpoint presentation on woodland crofts was available on request and was repeated 

several times through the session. Indeed, strong interest in woodland crofts was expressed 

from the start of the session at 3pm and continued almost without pause through to the 

finish.  Participants were asked to add their answers to the following questions by placing 

sticky dots on a question/answer sheet: 

 

Q1: Should the community acquire further woodland and make it available to individuals 

to manage? 

Answer: YES (20); NO (0) 

 

Q2: Specifically, should the community acquire further woodland to create woodland 

crofts? 

Answer: YES (20); NO (0) 

 

Q3: If YES, should the new woodland crofts be allocated to: 

Local families (0) 

‘New’ families from outside the area (0) 

Both (of the above) (20) 

 

(Note: 2 respondents identified themselves as being from outwith the Invergarry 

community, but had travelled to the event on account of their interest) 

The question was deliberately framed as a general one rather than specific to Ardochy 

Forest so as to be of widest use to the community (i.e. should a purchase of Ardochy for any 

reason not proceed, the results are still relevant to other potential sites in the area). 

From an adult population of around 300 adults the response, from a single drop-in event on 

a late-autumn evening in poor weather, can be considered to be a good one. Further, and 

perhaps surprisingly, the response was unanimous: 
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- All respondents were in favour of acquiring more woodland to make available to 

individuals; 

- All respondents were in favour of this being done through the creation of woodland 

crofts; 

- All respondents felt these woodland crofts should be made available to both local 

residents (or those with a local connection), and ‘new’ families from outside the 

community. 

In addition to the individual responses above, the same three questions were put formally 

to the main relevant representative community organisations, namely Glengarry 

Community Council and GCW. 

The responses from the event, the Community Council, the Board of GCW and other 

stakeholders gave a clear mandate to take the proposal forward to the next stage. 

Appendix 4 shows the poster, which was produced and displayed in the community and on 

social media to invite people to the consultation event.  Appendix 1 includes further social 

media posts and reminders to encourage people to attend the event. 

3.3 Developing the proposal following the drop in session 

At this stage more detail on the delivery mechanism for the proposal was added.  This 

included the number of woodland crofts, number of self build house plots, use of the Rural 

Housing Burden, and the crofting allocation policy.  Direct contact was made with a range of 

stakeholders such as local Councillors and the MSP.  Information was also provided at 

Glengarry Community Council meetings, which are attended by members of the public, as 

well as with the board of GCW, and the planning authorities. 

3.4 Final consultation on the specific detail of the proposal 

One last consultation exercise to present the final version of the feasibility study to the 

community was carried out online and on paper owing to the ongoing coronavirus 

restrictions.  This was advertised online and in the community (See Appendix 5 for poster).  

See Appendix 6 for a copy of the covering letter and survey, copies of which were also left in 

the community for people to complete. 

The results of the survey are below.  In total there were 63 respondents, which was a very 

good response rate in a small community such as Glengarry. 
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92% of respondents said they were happy with the proposal.  8% answered ‘no’ to this 
question.  All respondents answered this question. 
 

 
 
 
91% of respondents felt that the availability of housing was a problem in Glengarry.  9% felt 
that it wasn’t.  57 of 63 people answered this question. 
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33% of respondents said they had direct experience of the availability of housing relevant to 

the project.  67% said they did not.  There were 60 respondents to this question. 

 

 

 

1.6% of respondents said they would support an allocation policy, which favoured people 

from outwith the area.  22.6% of respondents said they would favour local families or local 

young people who wished to stay in the area.  75.8% of people said they would support a 

policy, which favoured both people from outwith the area, and those from it.  62 people 

answered this question. 
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Respondents saying yes numbered 32.8% and those saying no 67.2%. 61 people answered 

this question. 

 

 

 

16.1% self build 

29.3% low cost housing 

12.9% rental 

41.7% ‘no’ 

61 people answered this question. 
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91.8% of people said ‘yes’ and 8.2% said ‘no’.  61 people answered this question. 
 
There was overwhelming support from those who completed the survey for the purchase of 
Lower Ardochy Forest to develop affordable housing and woodland crofts.  The same 
number of people also said they felt housing was a real issue in the area.   
 
It would appear that there is less experience amongst those who engaged with the survey of 
the types of housing proposed despite the enthusiasm for this type of project.   Although a 
third stated they had experience of the availability of housing relevant to the project. 
 
Three quarters of respondents favoured an allocation policy to support both young people 
and families already in the area as well as those who might like to move to Glengarry.  A 
third of respondents had an interest in taking on a woodland croft and 58.3% of 
respondents said they or someone close to them had a need for affordable housing.  Almost 
92% of people said they felt the project would be of real benefit to Glengarry.  
 
A small number of people chose to leave additional comments (shown below), which were 
resoundingly positive overall, although one person did highlight their concerns about the 
increase in traffic and noise. 
 
Additional comments from respondents: 
 
‘I think it is a wonderful proposal for the local community, it will allow our young folk to 
stay in the Glen as well as help those who wish to self build and or have a small hold.  All 
of which is good for the community as a whole.’ 
 
‘It is a quiet Glen which would be spoilt by too much traffic and noise.’ 
 
‘The lack of public transport between Invergarry and Kinlochourn since the Post Bus 
ceased to operate is something which should be remedied anyway, but an increase in the 
resident population would help.’ 
 
‘I think that Affordable Housing and Woodland Crofts at Ardochy would enrich and 
strengthen the community of.’ 
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‘All the best with this inspiring community initiative.’ 
 
 
See Appendix 7 for further comments from members of the community gathered across the 
whole process of consultation. 
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Appendices 
Appendix 1 – Community Woodlands newsletters where Ardochy is mentioned 
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Appendix 2 – Information sharing and invitations to events on social media 
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Appendix 4 - Invitation and poster to drop in event November 2019 
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Appendix 5 – Invitation and poster to take part in round two of the consultation 
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Appendix 6 – covering letter to accompany printed survey and copy of survey 

Dear Community Woodland members and residents of Glengarry, 

Following the decision by Forestry and Land Scotland to sell Ardochy Forest, Glengarry 

Community Woodlands have been working with the Highlands Small Communities Housing 

Trust and the Woodland Crofts Partnership to explore options to bring part of Ardochy into 

community ownership.  

At a public event in November 2019, we proposed using part of Ardochy for the creation of 

new woodland crofts and affordable housing.  The new properties would be managed with 

the Rural Housing Burden which keeps them affordable while allowing the community to 

draw up an allocation policy. 

The aim is to give the community some control over the development of housing so that 

local needs can be addressed.  For example, new homes could be allocated for young people 

who are ready to leave home but want to stay in the area, or for people who work locally 

but cannot find anywhere locally to live. 

The aim of creating new woodland crofts is similar, but crofters also have the opportunity 

for small-scale woodland management to support their lifestyles and livelihoods. 

After the support we received for this proposal back in November, we have now completed 

a feasibility study that provides the detail on how it would work.  However feedback from 

you is crucial for us to take the next step, so we are carrying out this second round of 

consultation by email. 

Please pick up a copy of the survey and complete it and leave it in the Post Office. 

We also welcome more general feedback which you can give by email or phone, please get 

in touch with any comments (contact details below). 

Best wishes 

Tom 

 

Tom Cooper | Development Officer | Glengarry Community Woodlands  

The Old Forestry Depot | Invergarry | Lochaber | PH35 4HG 

01809 501 287 
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Appendix 7 – additional comments from community members during the consultation  

 

21 November 2019 13:01 

 

Hi Tom  

 

Apologies, I am away with work next week, so unable to attend.  Please add me to your 

mailing list.  I think any opportunity to help keep our young people in the Glen is a fantastic 

idea. 

 

30 June 2020 20:23 

 

Hi Tom 

 

We are very supportive of this project. Having lived in tied accommodation for 23yrs due to 

the lack of affordable housing in the area, and a significant increase in interest for 

properties in the Highlands in recent months due to Covid 19, we would love to give our 

children a permanent home in the area they were raised, and schooled. 

 

August 2020 

I confirm that I am strongly in favour of GCW's proposals to support and provide affordable 

housing, economic regeneration and employment prospects in Glengarry. In particular, I am 

strongly in favour of woodland crofts. 

In the long term, I hope that the community will be able to support a hub for small online 

and producing industries, such as 3D printing services, legal, economic and other advice 

services and small to medium online marketing enterprises not requiring very large 

warehouse facilities. I regret that an investigation into the feasibility of locating such 

services at Ardochy was not considered. In my view, looking at such possibilities would have 

been consistent with GCW's intention to "add value to their existing activities and also meet 

identified local needs not being addressed elsewhere." (p.8) 

My principal concern is that GCW should obtain sufficient suitable land to satisfy not only an 

immediate but also a possible future demand for woodland crofts. I note the reference on p. 

19 to "further croft housing". I would be particularly interested to have confirmation of the 

number of potential croft sites in Areas 1, 2 and 3, in addition to the six already projected. 

Do the areas of 59, 34 and 52ha shown in pink on the map on p. 18 refer to the size of those 
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areas? That would help one to calculate how many crofts of the size referred to in the study 

could be opened. And could we be told why Area 4 has not been included in the project? I 

would be very strongly in support of any plan that were to propose a significant increase in 

the number of crofts in all four of the areas identified, providing, of course, that the 

Woodlands Croft Partnership assessed such additional crofts as being viable. 

I confirm that I strongly agree that the right to buy the crofts should be withheld in an 

appropriate manner and that croft houses should be tied to the crofts in perpetuity. 

It would be a matter of great regret to me, and a loss to the community as a whole, if any 

affordable housing and the croft housing supported and encouraged by GCW were to revert 

to the open market, thus potentially exacerbating the present unbalanced pattern of 

housing ownership; and I confirm that I support the efforts of the WCP and the Highland 

Small Communities Housing Trust to attach robust legal safeguards to the projects within 

their remit. 

I look forward to seeing the final report with its appendices. 

 

 

 

 


